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Boyd County Schools District Finance Corporation Meeting

February 28, 2017 6:45 PM

14375 Lions Lane 

Ashland, KY  41102

Attendance Taken at 6:55 PM: 

Present Board Members:   

Ms. Linda Day 

Mr. Bob Green 

Dr. Judy Nichols 

Ms. Tammy Pruitt 

Mr. Randall Stapleton 

1. The Boyd County Schools District Finance Corporation met at 6:45 PM in the Boyd County High School Alumni Auditorium, 14375 Lions Lane, Ashland, KY Tuesday, February 28, 2017, prior to the regular Boyd County Board of Education meeting to conduct the reorganization of officers for the 2017 calendar year.  

2. The Boyd County Schools District Finance Corporation meeting was called to order at 6:53 p.m. by Chairperson Bob Green.  

3. Adopt Agenda  

Order #.139 - Motion Passed:  Consider adopting the Agenda passed with a motion by Mr. Randall Stapleton and a second by Ms. Tammy Pruitt.  

Ms. Linda Day             Yes

Mr. Bob Green             Yes

Dr. Judy Nichols          Yes

Ms. Tammy Pruitt          Yes

Mr. Randall Stapleton     Yes

4. Action Items  

4.1. Elect the following slate of officers of the Boyd County Schools District Finance Corporation for the 2017 calendar year and any other business that may be appropriate;  

    Board Chairperson as President

    Board Vice Chairperson as Vice President

    Superintendent as Secretary

    Board Treasurer as Treasurer

Order #.140 - Motion Passed:  Consider electing the following slate of officers of the Boyd County Schools District Finance Corporation for the 2017 calendar year and any other business that may be appropriate passed with a motion by Ms. Tammy Pruitt and a second by Ms. Linda Day.  

Ms. Linda Day             Yes

Mr. Bob Green             Yes

Dr. Judy Nichols          Yes

Ms. Tammy Pruitt          Yes

Mr. Randall Stapleton     Yes

5. Adjourned Boyd County Schools District Finance Corporation meeting at 6:55 p.m.;  

Order #.141 - Motion Passed:  Consider Adjourning Boyd County Schools District Finance Corporation meeting passed with a motion by Mr. Randall Stapleton and a second by Ms. Linda Day.  

Ms. Linda Day             Yes

Mr. Bob Green             Yes

Dr. Judy Nichols          Yes

Ms. Tammy Pruitt          Yes

Mr. Randall Stapleton     Yes

_____________________________________
_____________________________________

Robert E. Green, Jr., Chairperson

R. Brock Walter, Superintendent

Boyd County Board of Education Regular Board Meeting

February 28, 2017 7:00 PM

14375 Lions Lane 

Ashland, KY  41102

6. Called Boyd County Board of Education Meeting to Order at 7:00 p.m.  

7. Pledge to the United States Flag  

8. Reading of the Board Goals  

"All students will be active self-motivated life-long learners."

"All students will graduate and demonstrate the skills and the knowledge to support productive citizenship." 

9. Adoption of the Agenda  

Order #.142 - Motion Passed:  Consider adopting the Agenda passed with a motion by Mr. Randall Stapleton and a second by Ms. Tammy Pruitt.  

Ms. Linda Day             Yes

Mr. Bob Green             Yes

Dr. Judy Nichols          Yes

Ms. Tammy Pruitt          Yes

Mr. Randall Stapleton     Yes

10. Student/Staff Presentations/Recognitions  

10.1. Superintendent Walter read the Proclamation recognizing the National School Counselors Week. He recognized the following school counselors:

Shelly Lemaster, Steve Grannis - BCHS (both absent);

Julie Criss - BCCTEC (absent);

Alison Bays, Bill Criss (absent) - BCMS;

Theresa Kazee - Cannonsburg Elementary (absent);

Kelly Deborde - Catlettsburg Elementary;

Penny Fuller - Ponderosa Elementary (absent);

Deanna Sexton - Summit Elementary (absent);

Linda Trimboli - REHS (absent) 
10.2. Superintendent Walter recognized and presented certificates and lapel pins to board member, Dr. Judy Nichols, for successfully completing Levels II and III within the Kentucky School Boards Association Academy of Studies during the 2016 calendar year.

10.3. Karen Curnutte recognized to the following KMEA All-State Chorus members: They performed at the Kentucky Music Educators Association conference in Louisville, KY, February 8th through the 11th. 

Selected for the Kentucky Junior High Chorus, from BCHS, Mr. Bowling's class:  Christian Trimble and April Stinson (absent) (Both 9th graders)

Middle school chorus members from BCMS, Ms. Downey's class:  Emma Dalton; Sarah Slone (absent); and Adrian McDaniels (absent). (All 8th graders)

Selected for the Kentucky Children's Chorus, from Summit, Ms. Sullivan's class:  Malachi Gillum (5th grade)

Ms. Curnutte noted the pep band was preforming at the ballgame and we unable to attend.
10.4. Karen Curnutte stated due to the pep band performing at the ballgame, we would recognize this group at the March board meeting.

All - District Band;

Kazlie Morris,

McKensie Johnson,

Allison Scott,

Jamie Smith,

Tiffany Cornette,

Chris Rice,

Grace Perego,

April Stinson,

Rachel Wydeck, 

Tristan Stewart,

Elijah Miller;

MSU Band Clinic;

Kayla Baldridge,

Austin Barker,

Emily Borders,

Telia Clevenger,

Tiffany Cornette,

Lauren Craycraft,

Kerri Dennison,

Ally Greene,

McKensie Johnson,

Desirae Middleton,

Kazlie Morris,

Michael Nemith,

Chris Rice,

Allison Scott,

Tristan Stewart,

Rachel Wydeck 
10.5. Janice Marcum and Superintendent Walter recognized and presented Certificates to the February Fred of the Month nominees:

Sam Williams, Zach Allen, Brad Williams - Technology Department; Kristen Rhodes, Ponderosa (absent); Katie Phillips, Cannonsburg (absent); and Bill Boblett - District Safe Schools Coordinator 
10.6. Janice Marcum and Superintendent Walter recognized and presented a Certificate to the February Fred of the Month winner:  Lisa Coleman, BCMS  

11. Request to Address Board Chair  

11.1. Chairperson Green stated due to school being closed several days, Mr. Parker advised he would like to wait till next month to present as the students did not have sufficient time to prepare.

Billy Parker, BCHS Social Studies classroom instructor and his 2nd period class - presentation of class project  

11.2. Matt Hill, parent and volleyball coach, asked to address the board.  Mr. Hill presented a handout for floor sleeve installation estimated costs.  He stated there were two places to practice, the new and old high schools.  He stated BCMS had 30 girls.  He was proposing to the board to add four more court sleeves to divide the floor.  He stated the district needs facilities for practices and games.  He said adding at least two more sleeves at BCMS would enable more students to play.  The cost is approximately $2,400.00 per court.  He said he was told the new high school gym was supposed to have been two courts but it was decided there was no need for it.  He said elementary kids are interested but they need courts in the elementary school gyms.  He concluded by asking the board to consider adding the sleeves.  Superintendent Walter stated we would look into this and speak with maintenance regarding the addition of sleeves.  

11.3. Brian Biggs asked to address the board.  He stated he was speaking on behalf of the community.  He stated we should hold the athletic program to a high standard.  He referred to the Code of Ethics in the district policy and procedures.  He read some of the standards.  He stated we need to balance academics and athletics and raise awareness when hiring coaches.  He believes we have a good policy and procedure in selecting teachers and referred to the selection factor for teachers.  He said we need to do the same when hiring coaches.  He feels we need to have an application and committee for hiring coaches as the same as used when hiring teachers.  He spoke about the need to hold coaches accountable, the need for evaluations for coaches, and to use the same standards as we do in the process of hiring coaches as we do teachers.

Superintendent Walter explained the process is through the school's Site-Based Decision-Making Councils and Principal.  

11.4. Ashley Miller, parent of BCMS student, requested to address the board regarding the rash issue at the middle school.  She stated she had a 7th grader at the middle school who got the rash both times at the middle school.  She asked why it took so long to move the students.  She stated her daughter's pediatrician said it was an allergic reaction to the air.  She stated there were other students who had colds, etc. that would not clear up.

Superintendent Walter advised he spoke with doctors, listened to experts who stated it was contact dermatitis.  He stated the health department was called in along with two environmental groups.  The HVAC system was check for leaks and the checked air control.  He advised each child was tracked, where it was happening, moved the students into a different building, interviewed and sent letters home.  He was aware of the parents' concerns, called in state-level experts, and asked the CDC to look into it.  He said no one said to get out of the building. He advised he spoke with the board members and expressed his concerns and the need to move the students out of the building.  He stated he does not have an answer.  He met with Kentucky Department of Education facilities people, the KDE nurse and the Boyd County health department.  They all stated the need to change the cleaning solutions to just soap and water and stated we may possibly be over cleaning.  He has contacted a group out of Cincinnati, a national response team, to get them in the building to try to get answers.  He stated it could be something simple or something more serious.  He also stated it is possible for histamines could set it off again.  Custodians are cleaning and wiping things down.  It was suggested to use Dawn detergent and water.  He advised the custodians have used the same cleaners throughout the district for the last six years.  He stated the rooms were closed last week, moved the students and it continued to happen. He advised temporary sheet rock and temporary insulation were mentioned, the old HVAC and new HVAC.  When removing the old, there was no mold found.  He stated he has been researching a lot online.  He said he was at a loss and wants to know what is causing this.

There was a question from the audience as to a rumor about asbestos being in the rooms.  Mr. Walter stated there were floor tiles that were taken out that did have; however, they were taken out during weekends and during the summer.  This was done by an expert asbestos removal team.  He said this is mostly in glue when the tiles were laid in the 70's.

Board members, Judy Nichols, asked if the construction company had this happen before in previous jobs.  Superintendent Walter stated several years ago in Carter County there was a rash which people started calling the Raider Rash.  Also, Lawrence County did a few weeks ago and they did not ever find out what the source was that caused it.

Superintendent Walter expressed his frustration and confusion.  He said it is a huge concern.  He concluded in stating Russell Independent did renovations to their building with students in classes and he was present in the Ashland school system when renovations were going on and students were in classes with no incidents.  

12. Dialogue  

12.1. PSAT Scores - Thomas Holbrook, BCHS Principal:

Mr. Holbrook referred the board to the PSAT handout.  He noted the ACT is taken in the Fall is the primary test.  30 students took the PSAT, down 7 from last year.  Seven percent were seniors and six percent were juniors.  He noted the school pays for this.  He stated it is not mandatory.  The National Merit Program is the basis for taking the PSAT.  He advised the board they took the students to Frankfort Thursday for AP College Day and they represented Boyd County well.  He noted we are one of eight in the state to earn AP Honor Roll.  

12.2. Allison Cummings, Sherman-Carter-Barnhart Architects, presented handouts.  She stated she is the Program Manage for the Phase III Athletes at Boyd County High School.  She introduced Steve Sherman of Sherman-Carter-Barnhart who was in the audience.  She presented a power point of the project.  She directed the board to the diagram and explained the poor soils onsite and the 21,000 cubic yards of earthwork to be done, pointed out the concession stand, the press box building diagrams, dugouts, locker room, home and visitor bleachers.  She referred them to the BG-1 in the packet, which was approved in August for a total of $1,200,000.00 prior to drawings.  She pointed out the BG-2, which explains the engineering, etc.  Referring to the Opinion of Probable Cost, she noted three items: (1) Geo-technical report, poor soil, mass earth removal; (2) Increase in scope, discussed the changes as listed and noted a $400,700.00 increase; (3) Construction costs, more accurate costs noting the total $1,600,700.00 plus $150,368.00 cost opinion adjustment for a total base bid construction cost of $1,750,868.00.  Ms. Cummings reviewed the cost savings per owner as listed for a savings of $242,500.00, revising the total project cost to $1,771,496.00.

Superintendent Walter asked her to explain the soil moving earth labor.  She stated because of the poor soil there would be 21,000 cubic yards of earthwork necessary.

She referred to the BG-3 Statement of Probable Cost being $1,771,496.00 seeking approval from the board to submit to the Kentucky Department of Education.  

12.3. Community Education Program - Bill Burch:

Mr. Burch thanked the board for allowing him to share.  He stated it is his 17th year to be a part of the Community Education Program.  He introduced Isabella Caperton, BCHS senior, and Chair of the Boyd County Branch.  She has been active since her freshman year.  Ms. Caperton discussed the community service they are involved in such as wrapping gifts at the mall, ringing the bell for the Salvation Army, participating in interview skills, etc.  She is also the student representative on the First Books Board with Mr. Burch.  Mr. Burch advised 5,000 books have been distributed to Boyd County, Fairview and Ashland under privileged students and this is about 900 students receiving four to six books each.  He noted 16 students accumulated 4,000 hours, which at about $23.00 per hour would be equivalent to $90,000.00 contributed through services given back to the community.  He stated Isabella has 250 hours within the twelve-month period.  He advised the board Boyd County has had six students win the Presidential Service Award through the years.  He spoke of being in the Kiwanis for 43 years, the Terrific Kids program in the elementary schools, reinstating the BCMS Builders Club with Brad Cornwell, the outstanding Key Club at BCHS with Shelli Wilburn, and the BUG program in the elementary schools.  He said Farm Bureau is sponsoring a free book for every fourth grader in Boyd County this month.  He concluded by saying the theme for the Skit the students will do this year is "Trolls."  This will be March 29th in Boyd County, Fairview and Ashland and the students are looking forward to this program for the elementary schools.  

13. Reports/Communications  

13.1. Safe Schools Report - January 2017  

13.2. Transportation Report

    *Extra Bus Runs; *January Monthly Transportation Report  

13.3. Maintenance Report  

13.4. Student Attendance - Month  

13.5. Staff Attendance Report  

13.6. Policies and Procedures for Review - February 2017  

Support Services:  Food/School Nutrition Services 07.1; Meal Pricing 97.11; Vending Machines 07.12; Food Service/School Nutrition Employees 07.16 

13.7. Correspondence from Office of Head Start - Classroom Assessment Scoring System (CLASS)monitoring review during week of March 20, 2017; (See Attachment)  

13.8. Allocations to Site-Based Decision-Making Councils (Don Fleu)  

13.9. Master Bell Schedules 2017-2018 (Marci Prater)

(Action Item 14.2 on Agenda)  

13.10. Follow-up  

13.11. Board Member Follow-Up  

14. Action Items  

14.1. Review and approve construction documents and BG forms for Boyd County High School, Phase III, Athletic Fields, as presented by Sherman-Carter-Barnhart Architects;   

Rationale: 

Sherman-Carter-Barnhart presented documents at the meeting 

Order #.143 - Motion Passed:  Consider approving construction documents and BG forms for Boyd County High School, Phase III, Athletic Fields as presented by Sherman-Carter-Barnhart Architects passed with a motion by Mr. Randall Stapleton and a second by Ms. Tammy Pruitt.  

Ms. Linda Day             Yes

Mr. Bob Green             Yes

Dr. Judy Nichols          Yes

Ms. Tammy Pruitt          Yes

Mr. Randall Stapleton     Yes

14.2. Approve Change Order #034 (Installing additional support for deck in Administrative area as directed by the architect)for the Boyd County Middle School renovation project as presented by Sherman-Carter-Barnhart Architects in the amount of $6,315.76;  

Order #.144 - Motion Passed:  Consider approving Change Order #034 (Installing additional support for deck in Administrative area as directed by the architect)for the Boyd County Middle School renovation project as presented by Sherman-Carter-Barnhart Architects in the amount of $6,315.76 passed with a motion by Ms. Tammy Pruitt and a second by Mr. Randall Stapleton.  

Ms. Linda Day             Yes

Mr. Bob Green             Yes

Dr. Judy Nichols          Yes

Ms. Tammy Pruitt          Yes

Mr. Randall Stapleton     Yes

14.3. Approve 2017-2018 Schools' Master Bell Schedules as presented (See Attachment);  

   Boyd County High

    Boyd County Career & Technical Education Center

    Boyd County Middle

    Cannonsburg Elementary

    Catlettsburg Elementary

    Ponderosa Elementary

    Summit Elementary

    Ramey-Estep High

    Early Childhood Learning - North

    Early Childhood Learning - South

Order #.145 - Motion Passed:  Consider approving 2017-2018 Schools' Master Bell Schedules as presented passed with a motion by Ms. Linda Day and a second by Ms. Tammy Pruitt.  

Ms. Linda Day             Yes

Mr. Bob Green             Yes

Dr. Judy Nichols          Yes

Ms. Tammy Pruitt          Yes

Mr. Randall Stapleton     Yes

14.4. Approve the Boyd County Head Start/Preschool 2016-2017 completed Priorities for Improvements containing evidence for the areas believed met (needs based on the results of the 2016-2017 self-assessment);  

Order #.146 - Motion Passed:  Consider approving the Boyd County Head Start/Preschool 2016-2017 completed Priorities for Improvements containing evidence for the areas believed met  passed with a motion by Mr. Randall Stapleton and a second by Ms. Linda Day.  

Ms. Linda Day             Yes

Mr. Bob Green             Yes

Dr. Judy Nichols          Yes

Ms. Tammy Pruitt          Yes

Mr. Randall Stapleton     Yes

14.5. Approve the Boyd County Head Start/Preschool 2017-2018 Priorities for Improvements (needs based on the results of the program self-assessment)  

Order #.147 - Motion Passed:  Consider approving the Boyd County Head Start/Preschool 2017-2018 Priorities for Improvements passed with a motion by Ms. Linda Day and a second by Ms. Tammy Pruitt.  

Ms. Linda Day             Yes

Mr. Bob Green             Yes

Dr. Judy Nichols          Yes

Ms. Tammy Pruitt          Yes

Mr. Randall Stapleton     Yes

14.6. Approve Request from Carla Malone, Head Start Director, to increase the contracts of the Special Needs Assistants from 148 days to 181 days and change their title from Instructional Assistant I to Program Assistant I on the salary schedule to become effective for the 2017-2018 school year;   

Rationale: 

Due to the recent changes in the Head Start Program Performance Standards, the program will increase its calendar to five (5) days per week and 170 days per school year, requiring the contracts of the special needs assistants to increase from 148 days to 181 days to meet the needs of the children with disabilities.  

The request to change their title from Instruction Assistant I to Program Assistant I will be aligning the calendar schedule and pay schedule same as other special needs assistants within the Boyd County School District. 

Order #.148 - Motion Passed:  Consider approving Request from Carla Malone, Head Start Director, to increase the contracts of the Special Needs Assistants from 148 days to 181 days and change their title from Instructional Assistant I to Program Assistant I on the salary schedule to become effective for the 2017-2018 school year passed with a motion by Ms. Tammy Pruitt and a second by Mr. Randall Stapleton.  

Ms. Linda Day             Yes

Mr. Bob Green             Yes

Dr. Judy Nichols          Yes

Ms. Tammy Pruitt          Yes

Mr. Randall Stapleton     Yes

14.7. Approve Buildings and Grounds Utilization Request from Jonathan Hemingway, Coach Hemingway Basketball, to use the Boyd County Middle School gymnasium June 10, 2017 (afternoon) and June 11, 2017 (morning and afternoon) to conduct basketball camp for high school (male and female) players; (See Attachment)  

Order #.149 - Motion Passed:  Consider approving Buildings and Grounds Utilization Request from Jonathan Hemingway, Coach Hemingway Basketball, to use the Boyd County Middle School gymnasium June 10, 2017 (afternoon) and June 11, 2017 (morning and afternoon) to conduct basketball camp for high school (male and female) players passed with a motion by Ms. Linda Day and a second by Mr. Randall Stapleton.  

Ms. Linda Day             Yes

Mr. Bob Green             Yes

Dr. Judy Nichols          Yes

Ms. Tammy Pruitt          Yes

Mr. Randall Stapleton     Yes

14.8. Approve Student Trip Request from 8th grade teachers, Boyd County Middle, to take 2017-2018 eighth grade students to Charleston, South Carolina November 2 - November 4, 2017 through Nations Classroom by chartered bus;   

Rationale: 

Seeking early trip approval for the 2017-2018 8th grade students so parents may begin paying for trip and have longer amount of time to pay; $569.00 per student 

Order #.150 - Motion Passed:   passed with a motion by Ms. Linda Day and a second by Ms. Tammy Pruitt.  

Ms. Linda Day             Yes

Mr. Bob Green             Yes

Dr. Judy Nichols          Yes

Ms. Tammy Pruitt          Yes

Mr. Randall Stapleton     Yes

15. Consent Items  

Order #.151 - Motion Passed:  Consider superintendent's recommendation to approve consent items as listed passed with a motion by Mr. Randall Stapleton and a second by Ms. Linda Day.  

Ms. Linda Day             Yes

Mr. Bob Green             Yes

Dr. Judy Nichols          Yes

Ms. Tammy Pruitt          Yes

Mr. Randall Stapleton     Yes

15.1. Consider Financial Report - January 2017  

15.2. Consider payment of bills  

15.3. Consider Minutes of a regular board meeting of January 24 2017 (See Attachment);  

15.4. Consider Minutes of Special Student Disciplinary Hearing board meeting of January 30, 2017;  

15.5. Consider Minutes of Special Student Disciplinary Hearing board meeting of February 9, 2017;  

15.6. Consider Boyd County Head Start Policy Council Meeting Minutes of January 18 2017 and February 15 2017 (See Attachments);  

15.7. Consider Minutes of the School Based Decision Making Councils as listed below:  

· BCHS SBDM Mtg Minutes - February 13 2017

· BCMS SBDM Council Mtg Minutes & Docs - February 1 2017

· Cannonsburg Elementary SBDM Mtg Minutes - February 14 2017

· Catlettsburg Elem SBDM Mtg Minutes - January 19 2017 & February 9 2017

· Ponderosa Elem SBDM Mtg Minutes - January 19 2017

15.8. Consider approving Travel Voucher reimbursement for Superintendent Walter attending KEDC Board of Directors' meeting January 18-19, 2017 in the amount of $218.00 (See Attachments);  

15.9. Consider approving Monthly Travel Expense Record of Superintendent, R. Brock Walter, for the month of January in the amount of $121.08;  

15.10. Approve Travel Voucher expenses for Superintendent R. Brock Walter for attending the KEDC Board of Directors meeting February 15, 2017 in Lexington, KY in the amount of $80.00;  

15.11. Approve Request to Surplus from Tim Black, Maintenance Director, to surplus a 1986 Chevrolet Mini-Bus (T-861) no longer in service and needs to be disposed of, 

VIN #2GBHG31M4G4151152, mileage 335,976 (See Attachment); 
15.12. Approve Fund Raising Request from Nancy Adams, Cannonsburg Elementary, to conduct a Visual Art Program with students (See Attachment);  

15.13. Approve Request from Sue Kenser, Head Start, to conduct an End-of-Year Celebration for students and family during the school day at Early Childhood Learning Center South May 4, 2017 (rain date May 11, 2017);  

16. Acknowledge Personnel Actions - February 2017  

Order #.152 - Motion Passed:   passed with a motion by Ms. Tammy Pruitt and a second by Ms. Linda Day.  

Ms. Linda Day             Yes

Mr. Bob Green             Yes

Dr. Judy Nichols          Yes

Ms. Tammy Pruitt          Yes

Mr. Randall Stapleton     Yes

17. Focus of Business/Topics for Next Meeting - March   

     March:

     Dialogue:   1. Student Code of Conduct Booklet (B. Boblett)

                 2.  Early Childhood Programs (C. Malone)

     Reports:     None

Superintendent Walter asked the Board to read over Senate Bill 1 (included in Board Notes).  To be aware of the issues and encouraged them to call the state representatives.

Mr. Walter requested taking a close look at the Phase III, Athletic Fields project and the bids before moving forward with the project. 

18. Adjourned at 8:17 PM  

Order #.153 - Motion Passed:   passed with a motion by Mr. Randall Stapleton and a second by Ms. Linda Day.  

Ms. Linda Day             Yes

Mr. Bob Green             Yes

Dr. Judy Nichols          Yes

Ms. Tammy Pruitt          Yes

Mr. Randall Stapleton     Yes

_____________________________________
_____________________________________

Robert E. Green, Jr., Chairperson

R. Brock Walter, Superintendent

